
 1 

Borough of Ben Avon 

7101 Church Avenue, Ben Avon, Pennsylvania 15202 

Regular Meeting of Council ï September 11, 2018 

Minutes 
 

 

Call to Order  

President, Jennifer Bett, called the meeting to order at 7:02 p.m.  

 

Pledge of Allegiance 
 

Council Members Present 
Jennifer Bett, Earl Bohn, Michele Boyd, Henry Casale, Megan Dolan, and Ken Opipery, David 

Stoeckle 

 

Others Present  

Anne Sweeney, Esq., Solicitor 

Dale Regrut, Public Works Foreman  

James Rupert, Chief, Ben Avon Volunteer Fire Department 

Joe Hanny, Chief, Ohio Township Police Department 

Theresa Patsch, Ben Avon Borough Secretary 

 

Public Participation 

None 

 

Approval of Minutes 

Motion: Mr. Stoeckle; Second: Mr. Casale; Motion carried by unanimous voice vote to approve 

minutes of the August 21, 2018 Council meeting. 

 

Approval of Pre-Council Minutes 

Motion: Mr. Bohn; Second: Mr. Casale; Motion carried by unanimous voice vote to approve the 

minutes of the September 4, 2018 Pre-Council meeting. 

 

Financial Report - Report given by Ken Opipery  

Motion:  Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Casale; Motion carried by unanimous voice vote to approve 

the financial reports as presented for August 2018. 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Casale; Motion carried by unanimous voice vote to approve 

the accounts payable for $88,610.57 for August 2018. 

 

Administration Report  ï No Report given  

 

Public Affairs / Communications Report ï Report given by President Jennifer Bett 

Jennifer Bett reported that the Savvy Citizen notification account is now active. Ms. Bett will 

schedule a meeting with Mayor Melanie Holcomb to wrap up the newsletter in the near future. 

 

Mr. Opipery remarked that the communication to residents concerning the recent roadwork has 

been much improved crediting the website, handouts, social media and flyers from the 

contractor. 
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Public Safety/Code Enforcement ReportïReport given by Earl Bohn 

Mr. Bohn reported that following a fire call in the Borough on September 11, 2018, Fire Chief 

Jim Rupert shared serious safety concerns and asked that code enforcement review the property. 

The appearance of bad/loose electrical outlets and inoperable smoke detectors were of particular 

concern. Code enforcement was notified by email immediately prior to the council meeting and 

asked to visit the residence and to report any violations to the property owner. There have been 

other safety concerns in the past with this property which were noted by BIU. Earl Bohn will 

follow with BIU and report to council. 

 

Public Works Report ï Report given by Ken Opipery 

See Attachment A. 

 

Quaker Valley COG Report ï No Report Given 

 

Mayorôs Report ï Report given by Melanie Holcomb 

An email by Ms. Holcomb reports that the Tour de Cure is scheduled to travel through Ben Avon 

around 7:30 a.m. on Saturday, September 15, 2018. Police Chief Hanny was aware of the event, 

and felt there would be minimal impact on traffic during that time. 

 

Ms. Holcomb also reported that the Annual Porch Crawl fundraiser is scheduled Saturday, 

September 15, from 6 ï 10 p.m.  Public Works Supervisor, Dale Regrut will set up the signage as 

in the past. Several streets will  close for the event, and Ohio Township Police and Ben Avon 

Public Works have been notified of street closures and traffic changes. 

 

Police Chiefôs Report ï Report Given by Chief Joe Hanny 

See attachment B. 

 

Fire Chiefôs Report - No Report Given 

 

Solicitorôs Report ï No Report Given 

 

 

New Business 

 

Scheduling of Annual Halloween Parade and Trick or Treat 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Ms. Boyd; Motion carried by unanimous voice vote to have the 

Boroughôs Halloween Trick or Treat on Wednesday, October 31, 2018 from 6 to 8 p.m. 

 

The annual Halloween parade will be Saturday, October 27 beginning at noon at Dickson 

Avenue and Church Avenue, proceeding to the Ben Avon Volunteer Fire Fightersô Building.  

 

Zoning Hearing Board Terms 

Jennifer Bett reported that although the two members of the Zoning Hearing Board confirmed 

their desire to remain on the board with the new council took office in January 2018, their term 

expirations were not confirmed at that time. As the requirement is to stagger three-year terms, 

Peter Herchenroether will serve from January 1, 2018 to December 31, 2020; Robert Shelton will 

serve from January 1, 2018 to December 31, 2019; and any new appointee will serve from date 
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of appointment until December 31, 2018 with the opportunity to continue at that point for 

another three years. 

 

Motion: Mr. Bohn; Second: Henry Casale; Motion carried by unanimous voice vote to approve 

the term expiration dates for the Zoning Hearing Board members. 

 

Ms. Bett also discussed the current opening on the Zoning Hearing Board and possible 

candidates to fill that position. Two to three candidates are under consideration, and will be 

invited to attend the October meeting in order to address council with their interest in serving the 

community in this capacity.  

 

Coffee with Conor Lamb 

Amy Dorra from candidate Conor Lambôs office addressed council to invite members to attend 

an upcoming meeting with other local municipalityôs council members and school officials. The 

event will be at Avonworth High School in the Large Group Instruction room on October 6 from 

9-10 a.m.  

 

2019 Budget Review 

Mr. Opipery distributed a copy of the budget spreadsheet to council for their review and in an 

effort to begin the process for planning the 2019 budget. Mr. Opipery stated that each council 

committee traditionally submits expenditures for the coming fiscal year via worksheets. The 

baseline budget is then created as a starting point for council and public review. The process 

outlined in Attachment C has been very successful in the past. 

See Attachment  C. 

 

Adjourned to Executive Session 

Motion: Mr. Bohn; Second: Mr. Stoeckle; Motion carried by unanimous voice vote to adjourn to 

Executive Session at 8:04 p.m.   

 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Bohn; Motion carried by unanimous voice vote to adjourn 

from Executive Session and reconvene Regular Session at 8:48 p.m.  

 

Adjournment  

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Casale; Motion carried by unanimous voice vote to adjourn 

the meeting at 8:50 p.m. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Terrie Patsch 

Ben Avon Borough Secretary 
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Ben Avon Borough 

Department of Public Works 

2018 Project Status 

September Update 

 
Utilities 

 

1) West View Water - All replacement and restoration work completed on Brighton, Alder, Flaccus 

2) Columbia Gas - All replacement and restoration work completed on Brighton and Dalzell. Alder 

Drive restoration completed in 1 or 2 days, 

Sewer Inspection and Repair 
 

1) All work requiring excavations completed 

2) Sewer repairs via lining still outstanding (does not disturb pavement) 

3) Gateway to provide specifications and cost estimates/formal or informal bidding 
 

Paving 
 

1) General Process 

a. Milling removes old pavement and exposes base for inspection 

b. Base repairs made to weak/spongy areas 

c. Manhole replacements to broken lids 

d. 151 course (binder) installed on all roads 

e. Final course (wearing) installed on all roads 

i. Wearing course must cool/harden before road is opened 

f. Sealing around manholes and at seams (old paving to new paving) 

g. Clean up and restoration 

2) Project Status 

a. Base Repairs on Marvin/Courtney Way/Dickson completed 

b. Manhole replacements completed on Dickson/Ridge 

c. Initial base layer (course foundation) installed Rostrevor, Marvin, Courtney, Dalzell, 

Dickson, Ridge, Sturgeon prior to weekend 

d. Dickson paving extended to Church (Swap with Monitor) 

e. Two small but failing sections of Church between Hiland & Rostrevor added 

f. Base layer installed on Brighton from 65 today 

g, Final course installation begins tomorrow - Rostrevor, Marvin, Courtney, Dalzell 

h. Final course installation Thursday/Friday -Brighton, Dickson, Flaccus, Ridge, Sturgeon 

L Base and final installed on Alder next week 

3) 2019 Project - Priority street list to be reviewed and communication sent to utilities 

ATTACHMENT   A  
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BEN AVON PATROLS FOR 

AUGUST 2018 

 

 
 

TOTALS TO DATE 
Total patrols ï 5364 

BA-1 1423 

BA-2  1373 

BA-3 1303 

BA-4 1265 

 

 

CHIEF OF POLICE 

 

JOSEPH P. HANNY 

Office 

(412) 259-8304 

 

Fax 

(412) 259-8306 

 

Dispatch 

(412) 473-3056 

OHIO TOWNSHIP 
POLICE DEPARTMENT 

Established 1803 

Allegheny County, Pennsylvania 

126 Lenzner Ct, Sewickley, Pa. 15143 

ATTACHMENT  B  
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ATTACHMENT  C 
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